Minutes of Old Newton with Dagworth & Gipping Parish Council

Wednesday 6th January 2016 at Old Newton Village Hall commencing at 7.30pm

Present:  Cllrs K Goudy (Chair), M Clements, M Shave, R Stearn, M Reeve, S Hill, J Miller, 
R Shelley, A Mole, K Price (Clerk), District Cllr J Wilshaw and 5 members of the public.

1. Chairman’s welcome and to receive any apologies for absence.  Apologies received from Cllr Shave who has stated he will be arriving late this evening and Cllr Stringer has submitted his apologies as he is attending the final neighbourhood planning meeting at Mendlesham which has taken priority this evening.  
2. To receive any declarations of personal/prejudicial interest.  None received.
3. To approve the minutes of the December meeting held on 2nd December 2015.  The minutes were proposed and seconded and all agreed to approve the minutes as a true and accurate record.  The finance review minutes were also approved by those Cllrs that were present at the finance review meeting of 16th December 2015.
4. Matters arising from above minutes.  
Nothing raised from the parish council meeting of 2nd December 2015.  
Nothing raised from the finance review meeting of 16th December 2015.
5. Clerks report following previous meeting
· Crier submission was submitted.
· RTI submission was submitted for November following the meeting.  
· All cheques for payment have been issued.
· All Agenda’s road closure notices and approved minutes have been uploaded onto the village website.

· Tony Arnold has undertaken the SALC training in order to use the village website for the Community Council.  The Clerk has offered to assist Tony if he needs it to get him up and running with the website.

· Sunila Osbourne Cancelled the housing needs survey results meeting due to illness.  The Clerk has requested some additional dates to re-schedule.  Sunila can be available anytime during the day next week. Evening date required due to work commitments.  Clerk to speak again to Sunila.
· Defibrilator - Clerk has received confirmation that we have been accepted for the grant funding and has now received the training information and a large box.  We are to now pay the £400 (submitted for payment tonight).  The Clerk will then ask for the donations pledged to be realised.  
· Clerk has chased Adam Alexander to confirm when the work on the trees at Ward Green will commence. This has still not been done.  Adam has apologised but he has said he is struggling with some health issues and has suggested we use an alternative contractor.  The Clerk would like to suggest that in view of the good work that Ben has done at the cemetery that if he is still interested could we not ask him to complete the work required.  Move to ask Ben.  Seconded and all in favour
· The clerk was asked to speak to the Ramblers Association regarding the use of the permissive footpath owned by the late Mr Gooderham. Unfortunately the Clerk does not hold any information / contact details for anyone in the Ramblers association.  Can any Cllr provide this information to the clerk. 

· The clerk has received confirmation that SCC have investigated the hedge on Finningham Road and that they deem no further action is required but the hedge will be monitored for future overgrowth.

· It has been reported to the Clerk that the road name sign for small cul-de-sac off Church Road is broken.  This has been reported but SCC have requested the exact wording required and placement of the sign.  The Clerk needs to take photos and re-submit the request with the exact wording etc.  
· The Clerk has nothing new to show on the Know Your Cllrs page for the notice boards and web page.  Apologies this is a work in progress
6. Financial matters & Financial report
The preliminary budget papers have been issued to all Cllrs for information.  The Finance Committee met on Wednesday 16th December.  The proposed budget / decisions were discussed and agreed.  The precept has been agreed at £19,855.00.  Proposed and seconded by non members of the finance committee.  All Cllrs present agreed and the forms were signed in the presence of the Clerk.  The Clerk to issue the precept forms to MSDC before the deadline of 31st January 2016.
The committee have proposed that £6,000 be ring-fenced for projects as detailed below and therefore removed from the budget in order to keep the precept the same as in previous years.

Cemetery 

£1,500.00

Contingency 

£1,000.00

Bus Shelter 

£1,000.00

Cllrs Training

£1,000.00
Noticeboards

£500.00

Broadband 

£500.00

Elections 2019 

£500.00

Bank Account Balances:


· Cheque account balance =  £26,090.58 (31/12/15) 

· Scottish Widows 60 Day account balance = £3,362.25 (01.10.15)

· Scottish Widows Deposit account = £252.11 (01.10.15)

Accounts for payment – December 2015:

· KAREN PRICE – Salary December £558.05, Holiday Pay month £67.36, less tax & NI £Nil to pay and expenses £70.89 = £696.30
· HMRC – PAYE NI & Tax December £Nil to pay
· Ben Stearn – Cemetery Tree maintenance £60.00
· British Heart Foundation – Defibrillator £400.00
· Onwoods – Litter Pick hrs from ONEG £82.80
Monies Received – December 2015: 
· MSDC – Cleansing grant received £82.80

Proposed and seconded to pay the accounts.  All Cllr’s present agreed.

7. Correspondence Received & Circulars: 
· SALC – Smaller Authorities Audit Appointments

· SALC – New website launched 4th January 2016

· SALC – Referendums relating to council tax increases.

· MSDC – Dog waste & litter bins price increase 2016

· MSDC – Planning Management Team

· Martyn Whyberd – Letter offering services as commercial grass cutter
· Scottish Widows – Letter regarding tax on interest.
· Age UK Suffolk – Secret Gardens event poster & Will Month Febrary 2016

· Suffolk Local Policing Review

· Shaping the future of Suffolk Fire and Rescue Service – Public meetings 2016

· SCC – Suffolk Fire & Rescue Service

· Suffolk Constabulary – Match Funding PCSO’s / Clare Town Council response (for info)

· SCC – Most Active Community Competition – closing date 5th Feb 2016

· SCC – Road Closure 24.01.16 overnight for level crossing maintenance at Haughley Crossing

· SCC – Rights of way Committee Meeting 13.01.16.  Claimed byway from Dagworth to Old Newton

· SCC – Problem report re:  Hedge on Finningham Road

· ONCE – Letter supporting B1113 speed restrictions

· Mr Andrew Berry – Principal of Tilian Partnership Letter requesting a member of the parish council to attend Old Newton School to discuss democracy with Year 5 & 6 pupils.  Cllr Mole has volunteered to make contact with the school.
· Richard Lawson – Defibrilator – Village / Community use.  Agreed to raise money and perhaps look to purchase a second defibrillator for the village.
All letters and correspondence received.  Various circulars received for information purposes.  File circulated during the meeting.  
Resurect speed watch.  Need to advertise in crier again – Need about 8 vounteers.  Anyone interested to contact Cllr Mark Clements.
8. To receive Police Report – Nothing received.  There is some uncertantity within our local police officers at present as some PCSO’s have been made redundant and there is talk of closing Debenham police station.
9.
To receive District Councillor’s Report – Miss Jill Wilshaw.
Neighbourhood planning. - Community-led planning will offer an alternative to parish plans (which are low-cost to implement, but have little material consideration in planning applications) and Neighbourhood plans (which have more status in planning considerations, but are more costly and complicated to implement).

The draft community-led planning document has been circulated to councillors, and will be brought to parish councils in due course.

Some of the subjects discussed at the recent MSDC Seminar

· Housing Development. - MSDC have appointed an interim programme manager to explore how we can deliver our housing commitments effectively in future, and to ascertain the best mix of the council developing its own properties and having properties constructed by private developers.

· Work placements for schools. - A new programme involving 9 of the 12 Secondary schools in the Mid Suffolk district is being launched to assist young people in making the best choices at GCSE for their future career choices, and following this up with useful work experience placements in local businesses and employers. 

· Housing & Health Charter - The Kings Fund report details the important role that local authorities play in the health of the communities they serve. Devolution will see closer links between the health service and local authorities to promote healthy living in communities, and MSDC have an important role to play in supporting health provision in areas such as open spaces, play areas and taking steps to minimise the risks of accidents in the housing we provide.

· Town centre and retail study - A study has been completed of the key retail areas in the Babergh & Mid Suffolk Districts to examine the possibilities for growth in the retail offer, and efforts to ensure that our town centres are sustainable in the future

Locality awards - I am still open to suggestions for the Locality Award funding so please contact me either by email: jill.wilshaw@midsuffolk.gov.uk , or on 01449 781194 so that I can come out and discuss with you your applications asap as the closing date is the 8th January after which I will allocate the money. Application forms can be found on the MSDC website.  Cllr Wilshaw wished everyone a very happy New Year.
Housing – Old houses being replaced with new (Haughley bungalows) but these will be association houses not council houses and timescales for tenants repairs will not be as quick as they have been as there is lack 
10.
County Councillor’s Report – Mr Andrew Stringer.  Cllr Stringer has reported that there is very little to report following the Christmas break.  He also had prior commitment to attend a Neighbourhood Planning final consultation meeting at Mendlesham and therefore submitted his apologies.  There were members of the public in attendance that were disappointed as they wanted to raise with Cllr Stringer the on-going issue of broadband and lack of coverage to Brown Street.  This will be raised again as an agenda item at the February meeting.

11.
Planning Applications Received
4310/15 – Retention and completion of garage and driveway at 2 Farfield Brown Street, Old Newton.  The closing date for this application was 5th January but Samantha Summers (Planning Officer had agreed an extension for our comments).  The parish council felt that the size of the garage was considerably bigger than what it has replaced.  The size appears to be more than 30meters and is considerably bigger than what was there, if this was a like for like replacement it is not representative.  The parish council believed that there should be building regulations applicable to this application.

The applicants have lowered the floor level which will have an impact on the ditch and be susceptible to flooding. This will also hinder ditch drainage and management for the land owner adjacent.  The application states that no trees will be removed, this is only because they have already been removed.  The application also states that there is no change to access but clearly moving the doors from the roadside to the front of the garage is a change of access to the highway even though this is possibly a better solution from what was there and that for road / highways safety the moving of the entrance for access is considerably improved, the application is inaccurate in its detail.

The Parish Council felt that this was up to MSDC Planning to decide whether this could be approved retrospectively and therefore would not vote to support or object to this application.  The Parish Council have received two complaints or comments directly regarding this application from Mr Paul Baker and Mr David Cook.  These were read out to the parish council.  The comments received have been submitted independently to MSDC Planning.

12.
Planning Decisions from MSDC
4057/15/ 20 Chapel Road, Old Newton, Formal Approval NOT Reqd which is why Parish council were not consulted.  This is for information only. Non-material amendment sought following planning permission 2434/15, (proposed single and two storey rear extension) to enlarge the width of bedroom 4, reduce size of bathroom window, remove juliet balcony and french doors and replace with glazed screen to bedroom 4. reposition en-suite window on side elevation.

13.
Employment Committee 

The employment committee have also not had chance to meet since the last meeting.. The pension paperwork also needs to be looked at by the committee.  A meeting does need to be scheduled as soon as possible.  Clerk to keep this as an agenda item for next month.
14.
Footpath – Long Meadow

The long meadow footpath. Cllr Shave has inspected the site in view of the complaint he received. In response he has  texted the complainant, and stated that there is little wrong with the footpath. There is no law against stock, in this case horses being on a footpath, as long as the stock is not dangerous. Mr. Wrench has made the gateway at the Haugh Lane end accessible to dogs via a hole in the gateway, whilst humans would have to mount the gate. The true line of the path is via an overgrown stile at the other end of the meadow , the overgrowth is due to several years of roadside erosion, meaning the bank is now too steep for access, not the fault of the landowner. A happy solution would be for a step to be provided at the gateway giving walkers a comfortable gate crossing.  Chairman to visit Mr Wrinch to discuss this as an option.
15.
Streetlights Review – Cllr Shave has received some complaints about the poor coverage / illumination of the lights, Cllr Shave’s suggestion is that the lighting committee meets to look at the problem.  Lighting committee to take a walk during evening time.  Clerk to arrange.
Streetlights over the Christmas Period were discussed at the finance review meeting of 16th December, following a request from SCC as to our instructions over the Christmas period.  It was agreed that we would follow SCC guidelines and ensure that the lights were left on all night on Christmas Eve and New Year’s Eve.  This is minuted as part of the finance review minutes too.
16.
Councillors Training – 2016
It was requested by Cllr Shave that Cllr Wilshaw and Cllr Stringer provide the parish council with some guidelines regarding declaring interests at public meetings.  Cllr Wilshaw stated that this can be provided through SALC.  With this in mind I would like to suggest that this is one of the training topics that we ask SALC to provide us when we organise the combined training with Stowupland.  I have a meeting with Clair Pizzey – Stowupland Parish Clerk next Wednesday 13th January where we will pull together our joint training requirements before discussing with SALC and getting some dates put in place.  We should consider this another ring fenced project to add to the finance / budget review.  The clerk suggests an estimate £1,000 should cover costs.  This won’t impact the precept if the parish council ring fence from existing funds.

17.
Queens 90th Birthday Celebrations – Weekend of 11th & 12th June 2016.

The Clerk has been approached by Libby Brookes who has informed us that the open gardens and allotments event is planned to take place on this weekend and did they need to re-think their planned date.  Clerk advised that potentially this could be included as part of a variety of events to take place over the weekend.  Suggested to convene a meeting with all organisations within the village.  Advertise in the crier.  Chair doesn’t mind being the representative for the Parish Council.  Parish council led – convene a meeting inviting a representative from all parish organisations in early February… Clerk to contact Marian Keeble to book the village hall and take it from there. 

18.
Councillors matters to be brought to the attention of the Council.

· Cllr Stearn – Footpath blocked at the bottom of the playing field.  Mr Wrinch has visited the Chairman.  Silt has gone into the pipe but Mr Wrinch will clear it out as soon as possible.
· Cllr Miller – Broadband situation – expecting a letter from the live wire group.  Information still not received from the previous Broadband company.  Please raise broadband for the next meeting.

· Hedge on B1113 – overhanging and causing scratches to passing vehicles.  Clerk to speak to home /land owner.
19.
Public Forum
· Brown Street – BT state they are covering.  Disappointed that Cllr Stringer not in attendance.  What has been offered is expensive and not reliable.  Promises have been made for 2015 and we are now in 2016 – Nothing has moved forward.  If BT decide we are not going to get it.  The PC should look at putting pressure on to get this sorted.  This is an essential service and considered a major utility that has impact on house prices, working from home etc.

· Police Officers – Disappointing not to have received a report.  They are apparently closing Debenham police station and Vince has been made redundant.  Not sure of the move forward.

· Crier – Request to put a comment in that early in the morning 6.30am and after 4pm when people are walking around the village on the road not in high vis / reflective clothing and dogs on the road.  This is dangerous and people need to be safety conscious for themselves and their animals.  Accident waiting to happen.
20.
Additional Matters for inclusion on the agenda for the February meeting
· Broadband Update
· Honey pot lane – covered in water but large pot hole is hidden– Nothing happened since last time and Chair wants to re-visit.  It was commented again that there are signs still left from road closures dumped on the roadside / in fields.  

21.
Date of the next meeting – Wednesday 3rd February 2016
Meeting closed at 21.17 hrs
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